Minutes of April 22, 2005

Justice Building 215 N. Sanders

Attorney’s Lounge on 4th Floor

Helena, MT 59601

DCC Voting Members Present:

The Honorable Karla Gray, Chief Justice, Supreme Court

The Honorable Thomas McKittrick, District Court Judge, 8th Judicial District

The Honorable John McKeon, District Court Judge, 17th Judicial District

The Honorable Katherine Curtis, District Court Judge, 11th Judicial District By Telephone
DCC Non-voting Members Present:

Lori Maloney, Clerk of District Court, Butte

Mike Hutchin, County Commissioner, Polson

Glenda Travitz, Court Reporter, 21st Judicial District

Staff:

Jim Oppedahl, Court Administrator

Beth McLaughlin, Court Services Director

Becky Buska, Financial Services Director

Amber Richmond, Administrative Assistant

I. Welcome, Introductions, and Approve February 18th Minutes

The District Court Council met on Friday, April 22, 2005 at 8:00 a.m. at the Justice Building, 215 N. Sanders, Helena, MT 59601 in the Attorney’s Lounge on the 4th floor. Chairwoman Chief Justice Karla Gray called the meeting to order. Glenda Travitz was welcomed as the new representative for court reporters. A quorum being present, the meeting duly convened and business was transacted as follows:

a. Approve February 18th DCC Minutes

Judge McKittrick made a motion to accept the minutes from the February 18, 2005 DCC meeting. Judge Curtis seconded. Judge McKeon called question. Judge McKeon noted he was listed in the wrong Judicial District. Minutes will be changed. Judge McKeon called question again. Motion carried unanimously.

II. Public Comment

No public present

III. Administrator’s Report

a. Discuss Legislation

· HB 205 – DCC requested bill requires bond forfeiture to general fund. The bill passed and has been signed.

· HB 211 – Revised term of Supreme Court by request of the Supreme Court; passed but has not yet been signed. 

· HB 414 – Statutorily appropriate unexpended juvenile delinquency funds requested from the Department of Corrections to the Supreme Court.  This bill will allow the youth courts to spend prevention money remaining in the DOC placement budget. 

· HB 536 – Generally revised the court automation surcharge passed. Made the court automation surcharge permanent and takes the revenue and puts it in the general fund. $1.93 million for court IT. This bill is a major victory. 

· HB 752 – Bonding bill for court IT improvements requested by the Supreme Court did not pass. This will create some problems. With this money we planned to do a statewide jury management system, document-imaging system and a statewide calendaring system. 

· SB 18 – Additional judge in the 18th Judicial District supported by the DCC. Made it through the process and has not been signed yet. This will take effect January 2006. 

· SB 146 – Statewide public defender system passed but has not been signed yet. July 1, 2006 implementation. The Court Administrator’s Office will transfer 1.5 fte and $8.2 million to the new program. 

· State Employee Pay Bills. This is only for Executive Branch. The court will make final call on both of these bills.

· HB 447 - provides a 3.5% or $1,005 increases in FY 06 and then 4% or $1,188 increases in FY 07. Increase in Health Insurance contribution. This bill was passed.

· SB 206 – Makes $.25 per hour raise in FY05 retroactive for employees whose pay was at the maximum and didn’t receive a raise January 2005. 

· HB 745 Supplemental Bill for FY 04-05; the bill included $6.8 million in supplemental funding for the Judicial Branch.

b. Budget

1. Current estimates in the variable budget are about even for FY 2005 with the supplemental appropriate approved. 

2. FY 2006-2007 Jim discusses white handout. The IT system received $1.935 million in general fund with the surcharge offsetting the general fund.  It also rec3eived $1.095 million in one-time only money to fund a case management system in District Courts. The Supreme Court did not get the Pro Se law clerk or the Appellate Mediator.  The Work Assessment Study was not funded, but we do have a $30,000 grant proposal we are putting in for this.  The judiciary received 8 FTE; five of these are in district courts and three were part of SB18 (new judgeship in Gallatin County.  The proposal for pay equalization was not funded. The judiciary received $50,000 each year for Judicial Education.  

c. General IT Status Update

1. Full Court is being installed in COLJ. 105 courts have it currently installed. Anticipated completion within the next 6 months. After July 1, the smaller courts (ones with less than 700 cases/year) will be finished. IT staff are working on the draft specifications for a Central Repository, which will be a database in Helena that will connect to each of the COLJ on a nightly basis to mirror the information on local machines. Court will be able to access if someone has had previous convictions in other courts. 

2. JCMS in District Courts process of employing the graphical case management system. The training sessions will begin in May. 

3. Full Court in District Courts. There is no time frame at this point although we are recommending that we start a pilot as soon as we can. 

d. Video Conferencing

We did receive about $340,000 additional federal funding for Video Conferencing. Calendar year 2004 we saved $220,000 in costs by using Video Conferencing. With the federal grant we will be able to install four more sites (Lincoln, Lake, Park, Ravalli) cost permitting. Carbon and Fallon have requested and are willing to pay for sites. 

e. Assessments.com

This is a web-based tool for juvenile risk assessment and data management. It will create a uniform data system and risk assessments for all the youth courts.  The system will be in place on May 9. 

IV. UNIFORM CASE FILING STANDARDS

a. Review comments from District Court Judges

1. Honorable Russ Fagg-Implementation of DN cases, where each child will have a separate case. Possible workload issue? DCC members determined that the need to measure the workload offsets any increase in the filing work that may occur. Leave section as is. 

2. Honorable Kenneth Neill-Reporting for the Annual Report stays the same. In criminal cases he was concerned about the use of the word “judgment” Leave alone because it is a generic term. Add a section regarding appeal to the criminal section. Civil cases comment is already covered. 

3. Honorable Wayne Phillips-When changing a case to “inactive” are parties informed? Parties and Judges are informed in the standard 3 years, except for probate cases, which is 2 years.

4. Honorable David Rice-Criminal section needs to address appeals, which has already been covered. Guardian/Conservator appointment of a successor requires a petition and notice that should result in reopening. Need to clarify to judge. Juvenile section change “complaint” to “petition” Leave as “complaint.”

b. Changes to Uniform Case Filing Standards

1. Need to add a disclaimer at the beginning about generic words.

2. Add appeal language to the criminal section. It needs to include reopening. 

3. Change “complaint” in juvenile section to “Subsequent pleading for a new criminal charge or revocation of probation”

4. Add the initials “DV” to civil cases and “DF” to paternity cases.

5. Criminal section change “rearrest” to “arrest.”

c. Judge McKittrick made motion to adopt standards with changes. Judge Curtis seconded the motion. Judge McKeon called question. Motion carried unanimously.

d. Proposed timeline for implementing new standards: The members authorized the 
Chief Justice to file a petition on behalf of the DCC with the Supreme Court requesting that the court issue an order adopting the standards effective January 1, 2006. 

V. SAFETY AND SECURITY IN THE COURTS

a. Court administration requested that the DCC consider forming a work group to look at safety and security in the courts and for judges, the staff and the public.  DCC members noted that involvement from law enforcement and county officials would be critical. 

b. Judge McKeon made motion to authorize a security workgroup charged with making recommendations to the DCC. Judge McKittrick seconded.  Judge McKeon called the question. Motion carried unanimously. 

VI. OTHER BUSINESS AND ADJOURN

a. DCC appointments: Glenda Travitz has replaced Vickie Pratt as the court reporter representative. Judge McKeon and Judge Curtis’ positions will be discussed at the next Montana Judges Association meeting in May.

b. Revised meeting schedule- the next meetings will be June 17, 2005, August 19, 2005 and October 21, 2005. After October’s meeting the DCC may consider moving to quarterly meetings.

There being no other business, Chief Justice Karla Gray adjourned the meeting at 10:45am.

